
 

 

 

 

Thunder Bay Regional Health Sciences Centre is a leader in Patient and Family Centred Care and a research and 
teaching hospital proudly affiliated with Lakehead University, the Northern Ontario School of Medicine and 
Confederation College. 

Le Centre régional des sciences de la santé de Thunder Bay, un hôpital d’enseignement et de recherche, est reconnu 
comme un leader dans la prestation de soins et de services aux patients et aux familles et est fier de son affiliation à 
l’université Lakehead, à l’École de médecine du Nord de l’Ontario et au collège Confédération. 

To:  All Staff, Professional Staff, Learners, Volunteers and Regional Hospitals 
 
From:  Jennifer Wintermans, EVP, Communications and Corporate Relations, COVID-19 Lead; 

Adam Vinet, Executive Vice President, Patient Experience and Chief Nursing Executive 
 
Date:  January 11, 2022  
 
RE:  Mandatory COVID-19 Testing for all Cardiac Catheterization Lab Procedures 

 
In response to the increase in cases of COVID-19 in our community and across the 
province, as well as the growing threat of the Omicron variant, Thunder Bay Regional 
Health Sciences Centre (TBRHSC) has moved its internal COVID-19 Pandemic Response 
Level to Red (Control). As such, mandatory COVID-19 testing for all Cardiac 
Catheterization Lab (Cath Lab) patients is required.  
 
Effective immediately all patients, regardless of vaccination status, booked for any 
Cath Lab procedures will be required to have a COVID-19 PCR swab completed with 
the testing results available prior to their scheduled procedure. A result from a COVID-19 
Rapid Antigen Test will not be accepted. Cath Lab procedures include: cardiac 
catheterization/coronary angiogram, percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI)/angioplasty, 
permanent pacemaker insertion, pacemaker battery or lead replacement, cardioversion. 
 
TBRHSC inpatients awaiting Cath Lab procedures will have PCR testing in the care area 
where they are located 1-5 days pre-procedure.  
 
Regional inpatients awaiting Cath Lab procedures at TBRHSC will have PCR testing 
completed in the regional hospital where they are admitted prior to transfer and 1-5 days 
pre-procedure.  
 
Outpatients awaiting Cath Lab procedures are required to have PCR testing completed in 
the TBRHSC Preadmission Clinic (PAC) 3-5 days pre-procedure. Patients will be notified 
by Cath Lab booking clerks with date of procedure and will receive a requisition for their 
COVID-19 test. Regional outpatients who are unable to attend the PAC will be required to 
obtain PCR swabs in their home community hospital 3-5 days pre-procedure. Any booking 
received from Nursing Stations will be provided details from the Cath Lab clerks 
 
Note: Regional patients tested at facilities not connected via Meditech should bring proof of 
a negative COVID-19 PCR test result with them on the date of their procedure.  
 
All patients are required to self-isolate from the time of testing until the time of their 
procedure. Failure to self-isolate will invalidate a negative test result.  
 
For inquiries regarding Cath Lab testing procedures please contact the Cardiac Cath Lab 
bookings office at (807) 684-6675. 


